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In his book entitled Kingdom Agenda, Dr. Toney Evans informs us that the role of the church is to “disciple 
individuals and families in such a way that they learn how to progressively bring every area of life under the lordship 
of Jesus Christ.” The church itself is to be looked to as an expanded household or collection of families under God’s 
kingdom authority and truth (note: 1 Timothy 3:15).

In order to achieve this goal, the church is to be the primary context for its members to share in the four biblical 
experiences as outlined in Acts 2:42-47. These are worship (celebrating God for who He is, what He has done, and 
what He promised to do), fellowship (sharing the life and love of Christ among the members), education (teaching 
and training toward a biblical worldview), and outreach (witnessing to the unchurched and unsaved in word and 
deed). The church is the place where the kingdom of God is corporately made manifest. The proper functioning of 
the church is crucial since it is the church family that marches into eternity.

Additionally, the church is to be the primary collective expression of the Kingdom of God in history. It is where the 
principles, precepts, and values of the kingdom are put on public display for the world to observe, so that if any 
problem or need in society exists, all they need to do is watch the church in action. (Matthew 5:13-16)

Only the church possesses the keys to the kingdom, to access heaven’s authority in history. Your involvement in the 
local church is critical to exercising your own personal spiritual authority as well as the corporate spiritual authority 
of the church.

In the wake of numerous challenges that face our churches, it is imperative that we take a critical look at what we as 
the church are doing in our communities and how they are impacting us individually and collectively.

Over the next couple of months, I want to ask and answer five tough questions that challenge us and our churches 
as we move forward into the 2nd decade of the 21st century.

Tough Question One: How do We Move from Churchianity to Christianity?

The current church culture in North America is on life support. It is living off the work, money and energy of 
previous generations from a previous world order.

The death of the church culture as we know it will not be the death of the church. The church that Jesus founded is 
good; it is right. The church established by Jesus will survive until He returns.

A Theology of Mission: We need to recapture the mission of the church. In both the Old and New Testaments, 
we encounter a god who is on a redemptive mission in the world. The central act of God in the Old Testament is 
the Exodus -- a divine intervention into human history to liberate His people from oppression and slavery. God did 
not give up on His mission in the Old Testament when Israel refused to partner with Him.

When Jesus came on the scene, He entered a world very similar to our own in terms of its spiritual landscape. Jesus 
tapped into the widespread sentiment of disillusionment not with religion but hunger for God with His teaching 
about the Kingdom of God and how people could become a part of it.

The movement Jesus initiated had power because it had at its core a personal life life-transforming experience.

The appropriate response to the emerging world is a rebooting of the mission, radical obedience to an ancient 
command, a loss of self rather than self-preoccupation, concern about service and sacrifice rather than concern 
about style.

Next Tough Question in the March Newsletter.

Blessings,
Mel 
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Corretta Nunn 

Corretta works full-time at 
Project Now as a 
caseworker and she’s been 
with Project Now for eight 
years. Corretta has worked 
as a shelter coordinator for 
Winnie's Place full-time for 
almost two years. After 
losing her husband five 
years ago, she realized that 
she wasn’t doing anything 
after work and she realized 
she could be doing more. 
She was led to Churches 
United through Churches 
United’s Board President, 
Jay McGowan. She has two 
adult children.

Why do you work at Winnie’s Place?
 “I’m helping somebody. I’m always looking for somebody to help. I’ve been through what these ladies are 
going through. I haven’t been homeless. I know what it’s like to be broken. I know what it’s like not to have my family 
around because my family lives in Tennessee. Sometimes, I feel like they just need that extra push and they need 
some nurturing and they need some guidance in order for them to be successful and moving out of here.”

Is there a program that clients go through?
 “We have a program where they have to have a plan when they come in here to look for housing…to look 
for a job if they don’t have a job.” Corretta explained further, “It’s kinda like these ladies…they’re not children. 
They’re not our children but sometimes, they need hugs. They need to be nurtured but sometimes, they need 
direction.”
 Client plans are based on the needs of the individual clients and vary based on those needs. Winnie’s Place 
helps clients learn skills, like housekeeping skills, parenting, job skills and job search skills. There is a group Bible study 
once a week that is led by Minister Angie and Minister Candice of Mount Zion Missionary Baptist Church in East 
Moline. Once a month, clients come together for a community meal at the shelter. Clients and their children are 
expected to help with the meal. Clients are expected to go to church on Sunday.
 Clients are also expected to make a schedule weekly that shows what they are doing on a daily basis. 
Clients work with staff to create their schedules. Corretta explained, “We help them and show them…we direct them 
on how to make things a little simpler.” After discussing the schedule, Corretta said, “We expect for them to follow 
through.”
 Positive changes are happening for clients. One client is close to getting her GED. Three of the children living 
in the shelter are going to be baptized soon. 

Tell me about donations...
 The shelter is consistently blessed by donations from the community. “Everyday we get something,” Corretta 
enthused. Currently, there is a need for toilet paper, paper towels, soap, laundry soap, garbage bags, dishwashing 
liquid, tall kitchen bags, Ziploc bags, bleach, Pinesol, and bagged salt for melting snow and ice. 

(For a list of items that the ministries of Churches United need, 
check out the link to our AmazonSmile wish list on page 4).

We’re going to be doing a series of interviews 
with staff and volunteers from Winnie’s Place. 
This month, we interviewed Corretta Nunn. 

Shelter Phone # - 309-757-0757
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Save the Dates!

Thursday, March 26th - Delegate Assembly at Bethel Wesley United Methodist Church, 1201 13th St, Moline, 
IL. Executive board orientation for new and current board members will take place from 5pm - 6:30pm. Our large 
group meeting will take place from 7pm - 9pm. We will reflect on 2019, examine where we are as an organization, 
and look ahead to where we are going. This is also our opportunity to recognize those who have made significant 
contributions to our organization this year. This event is free. Reservations are required. Make your reservation by 
calling our office. 

Thursday, April 16th at 6pm - Quarterly Meeting at Tabernacle Baptist Church, 2601 15th St, Moline. 

Thursday, August 20th at 6pm - Quarterly Meeting. Iowa location TBD.

Saturday, September 19th - 2nd Annual Church Casserole Cook-Off at Bethel Wesley UMC. Details 
coming soon.

Thursday, November 19th at 6pm - Quarterly Meeting. Illinois location TBD.

For more information about upcoming events, contact Betsy Vanausdeln at bvanausdeln@cuqca.org or by phone at (563) 
332-5002.

Thank you, First 
Presbyterian Church, East 

Moline and Reverend 
Becky Sherwood for 
hosting our Week of 

Prayer for Christian Unity 
Ecumenical Service. 

Thank you, Major Jolinda 
Shelbourn for your 

sermon. Thank you to 
everyone who attended 
and participated in this 

service.

Thank You!

Thank you, CBI Bank and 
Trust for your generous 

donation.

Thank you! 

The response to our holiday appeal was 
tremendous. You have enabled us to pay for 

needed repairs to Winnie's Place Shelter. We had 
people come forward to volunteer for positions 

that we needed to fill. This has taken pressure off 
of our staff. We will continue to update you about 

the progress that you have allowed us to make 
through your generosity.
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Bottom of Form

We just wrapped up another year.  If you are like me, there have been many blessings 

this past year but as I look back, there are some things I wish I had done differently.



Scripture says that the Lord has numbered our days but he has never revealed his spreadsheet.  I don’t know the number of my days and you don’t know the number of your days.  But this much I can tell you for sure, your number is less than it was yesterday.



You and I get only one shot at this thing called “life”.  There is no do-over.  So, that raises the stakes on how we live in 2020. 



If some of us were honest, we would have to admit that our lives have never been more full but never less fulfilled.  Our lives feel cluttered and confused.  We feel overloaded and overwhelmed.  We run fast but we can’t outrun the emptiness we feel.  We secretly wonder if this is all there is or if this is how life was meant to be lived.   My prayer is that over the next year we would feel more alive than ever.



There is a passage of Scripture written by the apostle Paul that I believe might be a great passage to ponder as you move into the New Year.  It is found in Romans 13.



In verses 11 and 12, Paul says, “Another reason for right living is that you know how late it is; time is running out. Wake up, for the coming of our salvation is nearer now than when we first believed. [12] The night is almost gone; the day of salvation will soon be here. So don't live in darkness. Get rid of your evil deeds. Shed them like dirty clothes. Clothe yourselves with the armor of right living, as those who live in the light.”      Romans 13:11-12 (NLT)



Choose to live with a sense of priority and urgency



Paul says one reason for right living is that you know how late it is; “TIME IS RUNNING OUT.”  Do you hear the urgency in those words?  We know that we only have a limited time here but we can begin to live and act as if we will be here forever.  There was an interesting survey done among college students.  They were asked this question: “If you could know the exact date of your death, would you want to know?”  87% said, “No”.  In most of us, there is a kind of denial that doesn’t want to face our mortality. 

We can be lulled into self-deceit.   I just wonder how many people get to the end of life, look over their should have done list and wonder “what happened”?  So many unfulfilled dreams…so many lost opportunities…so much left undone…so many regrets. 



Maybe the most dangerous word in the English language is the word “someday”.  Many of us suffer from the “someday syndrome”.  Someday I’ll take that trip.  Someday I’ll have more time for the kids. Someday I’ll go back to school.  In fact, why don’t you fill in the blank. Someday, I’ll _______________.  If you can’t think of something to put in the blank, ask your spouse or a good friend.  Just ask the “what have I been saying that SOMEDAY I would do, but have never gotten around to”?  Maybe for years you have been living with the illusion of “someday”.  You sincerely plan to get around to it.   The problem with “someday” is that it can rob us of “this day.”

We are prone to procrastinate, aren’t we?  



In 2020 make it…



· More about today and less about tomorrow.

· More about people and less about possessions.

· More about God’s priorities and less about my plans.

· More about the eternal and less about the temporal.



I want to challenge you to take some time to be alone.  Spend some time reflecting on 2019; and then spend some time thinking, dreaming, and praying about 2020.  Listen.  Be present with yourself and with God. 



The clock is ticking.  You don’t get a second shot at today. It’s later than it has ever been.  So, let’s commit to living a “no regret year”.



On behalf of the board of directors, staff and volunteers: Happy New Year!



Blessings,

Mel 
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